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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 25, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 14, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 14, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his right

hip and right knee on February 24, 2012.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is entitled to additional medical

treatment in the form of surgical intervention by Dr. Arnold.

Claimant’s contentions are as follows:

“Claimant’s need for surgery is as a result of
his compensable injury of February 24, 2012.”

Respondents’ contentions are as follows:

“As stipulated, respondent admits that the
claimant sustained a compensable right hip
fracture injury and a right knee meniscus tear
on or about February 24, 2012 while in the
respondent’s employ, when he tripped over a
pallet and fell to the ground. The medical
records will show that the claimant was taken
to the Northwest Medical Center ER where he
was treated for the hip injury by Dr. C. Kris
Hamby. The right hip fracture was surgically
corrected and the claimant’s continuing
medical care for both it and his right knee
injury complaints were subsequently
transferred to Dr. Marcus Heim. Dr. Heim later
performed a surgical scope procedure to the
claimant’s right knee for repair of the
cartilage/meniscus issue. During that
procedure, Dr. Heim discovered and commented
upon the presence of advanced osteoarthritis
within the claimant’s knee joint. On or about
June 27, 2012, the claimant reported to Dr.
Heim that his right hip no longer really
bothered him but that he was still suffering
with some continued right knee pain. Dr. Heim
opined in his June 27th report that the
claimant could return to his pre-injury
forklift job duties and that he would consider
him at MMI for both his right knee and right
hip but would continue to see the claimant
periodically for the osteoarthritis in the
claimant’s right knee, which he did not
consider to be part of the workers’
compensation claim/injury, and that any future
treatment for it would be billed on claimant’s
private health insurance. Dr. Heim further
opined that eventually the claimant would
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require an arthroplasty of his right knee but
hopefully not for some time. 

Subsequent to Dr. Heim’s release and report,
the claimant made application for a Change of
Physician to Dr. Chris Arnold who first
examined the claimant on August 14, 2012. The
claimant likewise related to Dr. Arnold that
his right hip was doing well but he was
experiencing arthritic remedial pain in his
right knee. Dr. Arnold concurred with Dr. Heim
that ultimately the claimant would require
arthroplasty and it was not due to the prior
work-related injury. On September 25, 2012,
Dr. Arnold saw the claimant for follow up at
which time he opined that the claimant’s pain
was coming from a combination of the pre-
existing arthritis which was unrelated to the
work injury, as well as an aggravation of the
arthritis requiring the meniscectomy which is
related to the work injury. He went on to
conclude that ultimately the claimant would
need a knee replacement but that the procedure
would be unrelated to the work knee injury.
Specifically, he opined that the claimant’s
need for a knee replacement is NOT related to
the subject work injury.

Dr. Arnold subsequently treated the claimant’s
ongoing subjective complaints with Supartz
injections which apparently did not give the
claimant any relief. Dr. Arnold has now
offered the claimant a total knee replacement
which the claimant desires and apparently
wants the surgery covered under his right knee
meniscus injury claim. Respondent contends
that both Drs. Heim and Arnold have previously
opined that the claimant’s need for a knee
replacement is not related to his workers’
compensation right cartilage/meniscus knee
injury.”

The claimant is a fifty-eight-year-old male who suffered

admittedly compensable injuries to his right hip and right knee on

February 24, 2012.  The claimant underwent surgical intervention

for his right hip injury on February 25, 2012.  The claimant

subsequently treated with Dr. John Heim for his right knee injury.
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The claimant has asked the Commission to consider his entitled to

additional medical treatment for his right knee in the form of

surgical intervention to be performed by Dr. Chris Arnold.

On May 14, 2012, the claimant underwent surgical intervention

on his right knee at Northwest Medical Center in Springdale,

Arkansas.  At that time, Dr. Heim performed a right knee

arthroscopy with partial medial and partial lateral meniscectomy.

The claimant continued to treat with Dr. Heim for his compensable

right knee injury following the surgical intervention until his

last visit with Dr. Heim on June 27, 2012.  Following is the body

of the medical report from that visit:

“Joel Rodriguez is seen today regarding his
right knee and right hip.  His hip is no
longer really bothering him, but he limps
significantly because of right knee pain.  We
know from his arthroscopy that he has advanced
osteoarthritis which is really not part of his
work comp claim, but I think we are also still
recovering from his meniscus pathology.  We
are going to let him go ahead and return to
his normal job description without
restrictions.  I have reinjected the right
knee today with Depo-Medrol and Marcaine.  I
want to see him back again in a month.  If he
is able to handle his forklift activities, I
will likely consider him at MMI for both his
knee and his hip but I will have to continue
to see him periodically regarding the
osteoarthritis of his right knee, which is not
part of his work comp claim but will be billed
on his private insurance.  Eventually, he will
likely need an arthroplasty of the knee, but
hopefully not for quite some time.”

The claimant then requested and obtained from the Commission

a change of physician from Dr. Heim to Dr. Chris Arnold on July 23,

2012.
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The claimant began to treat with Dr. Arnold on August 14,

2012.  Following is a portion of the medical record from that

visit:

“HISTORY: He is a very pleasant 57 year-old
gentlemen who had no problems orthopedically
until he had an injury at work.  He works at
Simmons Foods and was at work on 2/23 when his
left foot got caught in plastic and he fell
onto his right hip.  He had a right
intertrochanteric fracture treated with IM rod
by Dr. Charles Hamby in Springdale.  He also
injured his right knee during the accident and
ended up having a right knee scope by Dr.
Hime. He has requested a change of physician
from Dr. Hime to me.  He states that he does
not have any problems with his hip.  His hip
is doing well.  He says that it occasionally
gets a little sore.  His knee bothers him.  It
is medial.  It is arthritic.  He is a little
frustrated with this.  He comes in today with
his daughter who acts as his interpreter.
Prior to this, he had no problems.

PLAN: This is coming from a combination of
pre-existing arthrosis as well as a meniscus
tear which was treated with meniscectomy.  The
scope has helped but now he is struggling with
some arthritis.  I think that the injury
aggravated the arthritis.  I think that
ultimately he is going to come to
arthroplasty.  However, the need for
arthroplasty in my opinion, is not related to
the work injury.  I do think that we could
make the knee better and reach his maximum
potential from the scope with a corticosteroid
injection to which he agrees.  I have
discussed the relative risks and benefits of
an injection including but not limited to
infection, damage to nerves, vessels, tendons,
drug reaction, and skin reaction.  The patient
understands and would like to proceed.  Under
sterile technique, I injected the right knee
with 80 Methylprednisolone.  I would recommend
quad sets, glucosamine, good shoe wear.  I
would recommend no heavy impact activities.  I
do not want him to lift, push or pull more
than 50 pounds.  I would like to see him back
for recheck in about 6 weeks. If he is doing
well, we will send him for impairment rating
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and functional capacity evaluation.  If he is
struggling, he may be a candidate for
viscosupplementation.  I do think that it
would be reasonable to have the
viscosupplementation covered by workmen’s
comp.  However, the arthroplasty in my
opinion, is not due to the work related
injury.  He agrees with this plan.”

The claimant continued to treat with Dr. Arnold seeing him on

several occasions including September 25, 2012.  Following is a

portion of the medical record from that visit:

“HISTORY: He had a work injury and had a knee
scope.  He does have some pre-existing
arthritis.  I gave him a shot and it did not
really help.  He has had increased pain about
his right knee.  He follows up today.

IMPRESSION:
1. Right knee pain.

PLAN: This is coming from a combination of
pre-existing arthritis which is unrelated to
the work injury as well as aggravation of the
arthritis requiring a meniscectomy which is
related to the injury.  Ultimately he is going
to get his knee replaced but this is unrelated
to the knee injury.  The question is if we can
get him back to baseline before doing this.
He has had a scope and has had cortisone.  I
would recommend giving him a course of gel
shots and then evaluating him a month
afterwards at which time, we would give him a
functional capacity evaluation and impairment
rating.  His need for knee replacement is not
related to the work injury.  However, I do
think that the gel shots can help him get back
to his baseline.  We will try to get him
approved for viscosuplementation and until
that time, I would recommend no lifting,
pushing, pulling more than 25 pounds.  No
kneeling, climbing, or squatting.”

The claimant then received injections that were recommended by

Dr. Arnold for his right knee difficulties.  The medical record
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introduced into evidence show that the claimant received his final

Supartz injection on December 18, 2012.

On January 19, 2013, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Arnold.  Following is the history, impression and plan portions of

the report from that visit:

“HISTORY: He follows up today for recheck of
his right knee and his right hip.  He has a
workmen’s compensation injury and it is
addressing both.  He has had a right
intertrochanteric fracture, treated with an IM
rod.  This is doing okay.  He had a right knee
injury and ended up having it scoped.  Since
that time, he has had worsening pain.  His
knee hurts medial.  He is frustrated.  It
hurts all the time.  He is ready to take the
next step.  He has failed therapy, anti-
inflammatories, corticosteroid injections, and
viscosupplementation.

IMPRESSION:
1. Right hip intertroch fracture, treated with
IM rod.

PLAN: This is doing well.  Will continue to
observe this.

2. Right knee post-traumatic arthrosis after
work injury.

PLAN: I discussed the options with him
regarding observation - failed, corticosteroid
injection - failed, viscosupplementation -
failed, living with it - refused, further
workup - refused, bracing - refused, versus
surgical treatment.  He wants it fixed.  I
think that the next step would be a total
knee.  Will try and get him approved for this.
I will see him on the day of the surgery.”

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant testified that he

did not have any knee difficulties prior to his compensable right

knee injury.  The claimant testified that he rarely sought medical

treatment for problems that he had and he was able to do his work
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without difficulty to the right knee until September 24, 2012.  I

believe the claimant provided credible testimony regarding the lack

of prior knee difficulties.  However, the medical evidence from

both Dr. Heim and Dr. Arnold overwhelmingly reflects the total knee

replacement surgery and the claimant’s current right knee problems

are not related to his compensable right knee injury.  The

compensable injury appears to be a meniscus tear which was repaired

by Dr. Heim on May 14, 2012.  It is clear that the claimant has

preexisting underlying degenerative or arthritic problems regarding

his right knee and it is Dr. Heim’s and Dr. Arnold’s belief that

the claimant’s need for continued medical treatment including Dr.

Arnold’s recommended surgery is not based upon his work related

knee injury, instead, it is based around the degenerative or

arthritic conditions.

It is claimant’s burden to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that the additional medical treatment he has requested in

the form of surgical intervention by Dr. Arnold is reasonable and

necessary medical treatment for his compensable right knee injury.

Here, the claimant has failed to meet that burden.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 14, 2013, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 14, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to additional medical treatment in the

form of surgical intervention to be performed by Dr. Arnold.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


